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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




January 14, 2013
Present:  Commissioners Christie, Hersh, Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Accountant Johnson and Executive Assistant Lemire.  

The meeting was called to order at 7:40 p.m.
ELECTION

Mr. Kelly notified the Board that the election for town officials is May 21, 2013 and 49 signatures are required by April 2 at 5:00 p.m.  He mentioned that Mr. Hersh’s term is expiring and he will have served 21 years tying Commissioner Walter Anderson for the two longest serving commissioners in GELD’s history.  Mr. Hersh notified the Board he will be running for another term.

MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer
MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF DECEMBER 10, 2012.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report. December was uneventful except for Christmas week – there were many motor vehicle accidents with our poles.  There were several callouts and five outages since the last meeting.
12 new poles were installed and 17 poles were removed since the last meeting.  GELD replaced a total of 207 poles for 2012.
There was a slight dip in cash due to the double discount offered on the November 30, 2012 bill that was due December 12.
KWh sales for December were up 4.3% but year-to-date sales ended down .89% for 2012.  

The number of Dig Safes remains high – there were 42 Dig Safes last month.

Mr. Kelly distributed a spreadsheet of outage incidents for the past 10 years with the major storms removed for comparison.  2012 came in as the lowest in terms of number of incidents since 2000 and was well below the 10-year average in terms of number of customer outages and total outage hours.

BUDGET

Mr. Kelly distributed the 2012/2013 budget and discussed the increased line item costs for 2012. He also distributed the monthly breakout of kilowatt-hour sales for the past eight years.  He discussed the net income for the last several years to give a perspective and to compare the 2012 net income. He senses there will be no sales increase in 2013 after reviewing the last 8 years of monthly kWh sales data and determining that sales have been relatively flat in that time period.  We should have a healthy net income for 2012 of approximately 5.4% of net plant once the accountants have completed their assessment of GELD’s financials.

POWER SUPPLY
OPEN POSITION

Mr. Kelly distributed the Market Outlook for Fuel and Power for January 14, 2013 and from April 23, 2012 to compare pricing.  He explained that we have held off power purchases after setting a strike price of $60.00 in September for January and February peak power.  Since the market never hit that price, no additional purchases have been made.  Mr. Kelly has been closely monitoring the gas and power prices and noted that the December peak power price averaged $49.76 and the January peak power price to date has averaged $63.58. Mr. Kelly strongly believes the market will substantially drop over the next few months, so he will continue to monitor potential purchases for 2014 through 2017 and did not recommend any power purchases at this time.  The Board agreed to watch power prices and hold off on any purchases for now.  Mr. Hersh noted that a special meeting to discuss and purchase power could be called if needed.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES

Although the construction of the new office and garage facility will be done through the Groton Electric Cooperative, setting the budget is GELD’s responsibility. Mr. Kelly distributed the professional estimate by Construction Cost Engineering of Boston and the Proposed New Facility Increase in Budget spreadsheet.  He explained all the increases in the budget since the project began and noted that most were a result of the Conservation Commission and Planning Board changes, requests and delays.  Because of these changes, Mr. Kelly recommended that the construction budget for the new office and garage facilities be increased to $3.5 million. 
The Board asked Mr. Kelly for a copy of the Design Review Committee’s detailed report that was issued to the Planning Board.  Mr. Kelly agreed to forward the report.

After much discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE MANAGER OF THE LIGHT DEPARTMENT TO PROCEED WORKING WITH THE ARCHITECTS ON THE PREPARED CONSTRUCTION BUDGET FOR GELD’S NEW OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITY NOT TO EXCEED $3.5 MILLION WITH THE GOAL OF MINIMIZING THE CONTINGENCY EXPENSES.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

RESIDENTIAL DEMAND RESPONSE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Residential Demand Response program for 2012 compared to 2011.  In 2011, we were able to offer each customer in the program a rebate.  However, in 2012 the program is no longer economically viable.

When determining the rebate for program participants, we must take into account the cost of the program compared to the reduction in expenses as a result of the program. The rebate is calculated by taking GELD’s expense reduction and subtracting the cost of the program.  There will be no rebate for 2012 because of the following reasons:

1) This year, the kilowatt reduction for the peak event in the summer of 2012 was slightly lower than last year. (1.93 kW reduction vs. 1.96 kW reduction in 2011)

2) The capacity market decreased by 20% substantially decreasing the dollars available to reduce expenses.
a. In 2012, the yearly costs of the program were greater than the savings generated by the peak events

3) For 2013, the capacity market is decreasing again.  At the present time, it appears the earliest the capacity market could recover and make this program economical is 2016.

After much discussion, the Board agreed to discontinue the demand response program.  Ms. Lemire will write a letter to each participant to notify them of the change.  Mr. Hersh stated that we should produce a “lessons learned” presentation to distribute to the industry.  The Board and Mr. Kelly agreed.

BILLING CHANGES

Mr. Kelly distributed a comparison of on-line bill presentment options and informed the Board that GELD will be offering a new service for billing.  Customers will now be able to view and pay their bills on-line through a third party web portal.  We have contracted with the company Billtrust to print and mail the bills as well as offer paperless billing and bill presentment on-line through a secure web connection.  Mr. Kelly noted that the look of the bill will change slightly although the contents of the bills will remain the same.  GELD will save money in postage over time as customers begin to utilize the paperless option for billing.

SURVEYS

A “green power” survey was included with the December 31, 2012 bill asking if customers are interested in paying more for “green” power.  It explained that green power is electric energy produced by renewable sources such as wind, solar, geothermal and low-impact hydropower.  Ms. Lemire created a spreadsheet with the results of the survey and Mr. Kelly distributed the results to the Board.  

Mr. Kelly made the suggestion to offer the customers that are interested in paying more, an additional rate to be added to their bill and to use that money to purchase solar panels for the roof of our new building.

After much discussion, the Board was in agreement that although the survey provided interesting information, they do not believe a new “green power” rate should be made available at this time.  They also agreed to review this again in the future. 

SOLAR UPDATE
Solar Update – was discussed in the Groton Electric Cooperative meeting.
RATES
The rate comparisons for January 2012 – December 2012 were distributed.  Compared to all 42 utilities in Massachusetts, Groton Electric is currently sixth lowest for the 750 kWh user and fourth for the 500 kWh user due to the PASNY credit for the 0-500 kWh rate.  Mr. Kelly believes it is prudent to true up our rates to match actual costs with revenue from each portion of the rate beginning in January 2013.  Mr. Kelly distributed a proposed distribution of rates including a 21% increase in the transmission portion of the rate, a decrease of 11% for the generation portion and an increase of 26% in the distribution portion of the rate.  He also eliminated the fifth digit to the right of the decimal by rounding all of the rates up except for the HT rate which he rounded down to give them an overall slight decrease in the rate.  The total rate for each rate class remained virtually the same.
After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO ACCEPT THE UPDATED RATE STRUCTURE AND “TRUE UP” EACH PORTION OF THE RATE AS PROPOSED BY THE MANAGER EFFECTIVE ON THE JANUARY 31, 2013 BILL.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
No New/Other Business

EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 10:11 p.m. Mr. Kelly informed the Board that there was a reputation/character issue about an employee to address.  Executive Assistant Lemire and Accountant Johnson left.
Mr. Christie MOVED:

To discuss the reputation, character, physical condition or mental health, rather than professional competence, of an individual, or to discuss the discipline or dismissal of, or complaints or charges brought against, a public officer, employee, staff member or individual.
The motion was seconded and voted:  Christie, yea; Hersh, yea; Lindemer, yea.
The Executive Session having concluded at 10:35 p.m., the Board re-entered the regular session.

It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, February 11, 2013 at 
7:30 p.m. immediately following the GEC meeting.  
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 10:36 p.m.






Respectfully submitted,







Tammi Lemire







      Executive Assistant 
